
 
 

  
 

  

 

      
 

  
 

 
 

 
  

 
 

   
  

   
         
                               
 

 

  
  

     
 

    
     

  
   

 
  

  
  

 
  
 

  
    

 

 
  

 
  

  
  

 
 

M O N T A N A  U N I V E R S I T Y  S Y S T E M  

Montana Board of Regents
Virtual Meeting

September 16-17, 2020
MINUTES 

Wednesday, September 16th 

Meeting convened at 8:07am. 

Regents Present: Casey Lozar, Chair; Paul Tuss, Vice Chair; Bob Nystuen; Martha 
Sheehy; Brianne Rogers; Joyce Dombrouski; and Amy Sexton. Ex officio members 
included: Commissioner of Higher Education Clayton Christian; Ex officio Governor 
Steve Bullock, and Ex officio Superintendent Elsie Arntzen. 

Comments by Chair Lozar 

Chair Lozar welcomed all attendees to the meeting. He noted how uplifting and positive 
it is to have students back on campus. He acknowledged and recognized the added 
responsibility placed on students, faculty, and staff during this abnormal time and 
extended his thanks and appreciation for their efforts, critical to our ability to keep others 
healthy and safe. He extended thanks and appreciation to Governor Steve Bullock and 
his administration for his ongoing support of our COVID response via the directed $20 
million last month to support our system-wide testing and contact tracing strategy. Also, 
he thanked Governor Bullock for the recent announcement of $2.2 million in funding for 
workforce development projects and remote education delivery. Chair Lozar provided a 
brief overview of the agenda, noting the proposed approval of the operating budget, 
update on the Bitterroot Valley Community College District, updates related to the 
system’s COVID-19 response, MUS Strategic Initiatives, as well as an updated from 
MSU-Billings and their local community. He extended a special welcome and thank you 
to Dr. Rolf Groseth, who has come out of a well-deserved retirement to step into the 
Interim Chancellor role at MSUB after a more than 30-year career in higher education in 
Montana. 

Welcome by Chancellor Groseth 

Chancellor Groseth provided a virtual welcome from Billings and updates regarding 
recent events at the campus. He described the Back to Business action plan, based on 
the MUS Healthy Fall taskforce blueprint, to ensure a healthy return this fall semester. 
He described the “Jacket Safety” Kits, which were provided to all students and 
departments, and other efforts, including a Health & Safety Campus Awareness 
campaign and additional focus on “Welcome Week.”  He spoke to recent student 
achievements, including DJ McGhee, who was recently named a Goldwater Scholarship 
Nominee, Cyrine Boumediene, a recent Golden Merit Award Recipient. He reviewed 
recent campus events, including a virtual research conference that was held virtually 
and covered a number of research projects. Chancellor Groseth noted that resident 
assistants have excelled academically despite COVID-19 and shared notable student-
athlete accomplishments. 
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He provided an updated related to reaccreditation, noting that that Northwest 
Commission on Colleges and Universities (NWCCU) conducted a virtual campus visit in 
the spring and gave a glowing review. Recommendations included developing 
meaningful strategic plan metrics, continually updating, and revising job description to 
accurately reflect the job duties of each employee, and to develop a plan to monitor our 
internal and external environments to inform and guide our strategic direction. 
 
Chancellor Groseth spoke to the Faculty-engaged Strategic Program Alignment (SPA), 
which was launched in the fall of 2018 to ensure that MSUB continues to meet student 
and workforce demands in its academic program offerings moving forward. He noted 
the progress to date, including reducing the number of programs from 254 down to 134. 
He explained that institutional research data was used to guide the decision-making 
process, and that transparency and faculty engagement was also key. Chancellor 
Groseth discussed the intent to plan for the Institute for Neurodiversity, noting the need 
locally and across the state for applied behavior analysis services. He explained that the 
institute would serve a threefold purpose including serving children and their parents 
with needed therapeutic services, with an emphasis on Applied Behavior Analysis; 
affording graduate students the opportunity to research interventions, and complete 
their clinical internships and required supervision hours; and provide continuing 
professional development to clinical and non-clinical professionals (e.g., teachers, after 
school/daycare workers). 
 
Chancellor Groseth provided an update on the launch of MSUB’s 3+1 pathway program 
with Billings Public Schools. He also shared an updated related to the National Science 
Foundation Interdisciplinary STEM Education Research Grant, recently awarded to 
MSUB. This project ultimately seeks to improve the inclusion and retention of students 
in the STEM fields of science, technology, engineering, and mathematics. He discussed 
the five-year grant that City College received from the Department of Education’s 
Student Support Services, TRIO program, with the purpose to provide academic and 
person-centered services to low-income, first-generation, or disabled college students to 
increase retention and graduation rates and foster an institutional climate supportive of 
these students’ success. In closing, he provided an update related to the Yellowstone 
Science Building. Construction on this building began in the fall of 2019. He provided a 
progress update and noted that the building should be completed next summer. 
Discussion followed. 
 
 Approval of Minutes 

• July 28, 2020 Special Board Meeting Minutes 
 
A motion for approval of the July 28, 2020 Special Board Meeting Minutes was made by 
Regent Tuss; motion passed (7-0). 
 

Commissioner’s and System Report 
 
Commissioner Christian welcomed all attendees and expressed thanks to the Chair 
Lozar and other members of the Board. He echoed Chair Lozar’s comments about fall 
being an exciting and energizing time of year for our university system. He thanked the 
Board for their role in leading and supporting our campuses as they rise to the 
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pandemic’s daily challenges. He noted that together with our campuses, we’re steering 
our university system through an extraordinary chapter in history. I hope our students 
also feel their unique role in our history. Like past generations of young men and 
women who’ve seen our country through hard times, they will lead our recovery. We 
know that tomorrow’s Montana will need the skills our students are developing today. 
He extended thanks to students for their resiliency and determination as they’ve 
returned to campus to continue their studies. Commissioner Christian thanked faculty 
and staff for the hard work and innovation that have made their return to campus 
possible. He extended thanks to Governor Steve Bullock for his administration’s 
ongoing support of our COVID response. As the Chairman noted, our efforts have been 
extremely resource-intensive, and the Governor’s allocation of federal CARES Act 
funding has made these efforts possible. He spoke to the importance of continuing to 
innovate and uphold routine operations and responsibilities amidst the pandemic. 

• COVID-19 Update 

Deputy Commissioner Brock Tessman provided an update regarding COVID-19 and 
efforts across the MUS. As we are several weeks into the fall semester with classes 
underway it is important to acknowledge the success to date amidst the hardships every 
campus has experienced. He noted that campuses are doing all they can to make 
things work with student success at the forefront of everyone’s mind. He discussed 
equity related to the pandemic and the importance of being able to offer in-person 
educational experience and on-campus student life experiences to further promote 
success for all types of students, regardless of their background or resources they have 
available. He extended thanks to the Governor and his office for their support of 
assisting campuses to acquire the resources they need to mitigate risk and keep 
campuses open. He thanked faculty and students for their on-the-ground efforts and 
doing what it takes to keep campuses open each day. He provided a synopsis of the 
approach at the system level to work with campuses to promote a balanced, consistent 
and sustainable approach to testing, tracing, quarantine and isolation, and mitigation. 
He noted the goal behind this approach is to increase capacity and make progress in all 
of those areas to ensure the system is set up and working the way it should. He 
stressed the efforts campuses have made to ensuring student awareness related to 
monitoring symptoms, getting tested if symptomatic, and the importance of supporting 
campuses via working alongside local county health departments with contact tracing 
and test turnaround time to further prevention efforts. Dr. Tessman noted that this 
approach has been successful, in large part, by letting public health lead the way, 
drawing on their wisdom and guidance related to data reporting and testing strategies. 
He commended the strong and productive partnership with public health officials. He 
noted a takeaway of recognition and continued focus on the personal impact and 
responsibility that everyone, has, stressing the paramount role individuals have related 
to symptoms, testing, basic hygiene, and complying with social distancing. This aspect 
is at the center of all our efforts. While very proud of our campus’s efforts to date, Dr. 
Tessman noted that the MUS will continue to work alongside local county and state 
health officials, the Governor and others on monitoring the situation and being willing to 
adjust as needed to help take proactive steps towards managing stress and mental 
health for students and employees. Discussion followed. 
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• MUS Strategic Initiatives 2020-2021 | Attachment #1 

Deputy Commissioner Trevor reviewed the MUS strategic initiatives for 2020-2021, 
including resident student access, workforce development, and a healthy MUS. He 
reviewed each initiative related to the strategic plan goals of access & affordability, 
workforce & economic development, and efficiency & effectiveness. Mr. Scott Lemmon, 
Director of Director of Admissions and Enrollment Strategy, provided an update and 
review of the Central Application System (CAS) and Portal, ApplyMT. He reviewed the 
progress to date, noting the go-live dates for the application to start September 18th. 
Mr. Lemmon discussed the branding and logo efforts related to this tool. He described 
new initiatives for 2020, including a new landing page for a digital campaign, 
coordinated efforts with College Application Week for 2020, and a test campaign with 
Liaison. Director Lemmon reiterated the many benefits of the CAS, noted a few 
challenges associated with this endeavor, and reviewed the overall timeline of events in 
the future. He discussed the Resident Student Access Portal (RAS), noting the intent to 
establish this in two phases and that an RFP is in progress for this tool. Discussion 
followed. 

• Campus Reports (Linked to agenda) 
• Introductions & Acknowledgements 

The University of Montana and the University of Montana-Western made introductions 
to new staff members on their respective campuses. 

Two Year and Community College Committee 

INFORMATION 

a. Bitterroot Valley Community College District Vote Update BVCC Development 
Criteria Report | Presentation 

Representatives of the Bitterroot Valley area, including Don Gardner, Janet Woodburn, 
Ran Pigman, and Rep. Dave Bedey, provided an informational update/presentation to 
the Board on the proposed establishment of a Bitterroot Valley Community College. 
They provided a summary of background information and reviewed the timeline and 
efforts to date. The panel reviewed the rationale behind this request noting their belief 
that Ravalli County is large enough in population to require a locally administered unit of 
higher education to meet the degree and workforce training demands of its residents 
and business. They discussed the benefits associated with having a local college noting 
the sufficient autonomy to plan, develop, deliver, and sustain college-credit career & 
technical degrees and certificates; suffices access to resources to help fulfill the Board’s 
comprehensive two-year education mission/vision and recognition by the state as a 
statutorily established community college district. The panel reviewed the proposed 
operating budget based on projected enrollment, tuition & fees, revenue, expenditures, 
and staffing estimates based on state funding formulas and FTE estimates. They 
reviewed educational objectives related to the proposed vision and mission statements. 
They discussed proposed programs in business, computers, education, health care, 
industrial technology, natural resource/agriculture, tourism/recreation/retirement, and 
transfer degrees. The panel reviewed the proposed infrastructure, including their short-
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term plan to transition the existing infrastructure of Bitterroot College -UM to function 
similarly for Bitterroot Valley Community College. They described plans for a capital 
campaign to be developed and implemented to raise funds for securing a permanent 
campus location and constructing and/or remodeling desired facilities. Discussion 
followed. 

b. GEER Fund Distribution 

Deputy Commissioner Tessman and Jacque Treaster, Director of Dual Enrollment and 
Career & Technical Education, provided an update on the Governor’s Emergency 
Education Relief Fund (GEER) related to workforce training remote delivery. They noted 
the intended use of the $2.2 million, highlights related to the funding received, and how 
it’s being used across campuses and the next steps. 

c. Two-Year Education and Community College Committee Workplan 

Deputy Commissioner Tessman reviewed the draft Two Year and Community College 
Committee workplan outlining committee priorities including COVID-19, 2-year mission 
fulfillment, workforce training, marketing & outreach, CTE/Perkins grant, dual 
enrollment, shared academic programming, rural workforce development and prior 
learning assessment. 

What’s Up Billings 

A panel including Mayor Bill Cole, Melanie Schwarz of Big Sky Economic Development, 
and Kelly McCandless of the Billings Chamber provided an update related to the 
relationship of the Billings community with the MSU-Billings & City College campuses. 
They spoke of the successful partnerships with the campus, particularly given the 
COVID-19 pandemic. They discussed the synergy with the campus and local health 
providers. They spoke to the importance and need to attract and retain leadership for 
the campus. Melanie Schwarz spoke to the success of morale and attraction to the city 
overall in association with the College. She reiterated how the campus and community 
worked together to combat the health crisis and spoke to the direct impact that the 
campus has on the community and economy. The panel noted their hope for increased 
partnership with the campus related to research and the potential impact it could have 
on the community. Ms. Kelly McCandless, Billings Chamber, spoke to the campus 
serving as a catalyst for business growth, a convener for leaders, and influencer and 
champion for a stronger community. She noted how the campus helps with business 
advocacy, tourism, and member services. She spoke to a variety of programs that work 
to engage students and young leaders to grow into the next generation of community 
leaders. Discussion followed. 

Remarks by Governor Bullock (or Designee) 

Governor Bullock extended thanks and appreciation to the Board members and MUS 
for preparing communities and campuses for in-person classes in a safe manner. He 
noted the significant changes made to testing protocols to help with streamlining tests 
and result turnaround. He extended thanks for partnering with Montana State University 
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related to testing and noted efforts with the University of Montana along the same line. 
Governor Bullock discussed the $20 million directed from the CARES Act and the ability 
it provides for rapidly detecting and isolating new cases, contact tracing, and testing 
close contacts of known cases to contain the spread and minimize disruptions to 
students' education. 

Additionally, he discussed the prioritization transparency throughout our response to 
COVID-19. Keeping the public informed ensures they can trust our leadership and make 
educated decisions to keep themselves and their loved ones safe. Our public health 
folks have been working on putting together a dashboard to capture K-12 schools and 
universities cases. This information will be published on the DPHHS website weekly and 
will work to provide transparency while protecting staff and students' privacy. For 
colleges, the school's name will be listed, and if the case is a student or staff and if it is 
active or not. 

Governor Bullock extended his thanks for the partnership using GEER funds. As we 
make progress toward economic recovery, we know Montana's two-year and 
community colleges have the ability to be flexible and quickly respond to workforce 
needs across the state. Thank you for your partnership in using $2.2 million to address 
teacher shortages, create a remote information technology program, and a pilot 
respiratory therapy program, among other projects. These funds will enable more 
Montanans to pursue college and technical education training across the state. 

While the pandemic continues to be one of the most challenging eras in our state and 
nation's history, we must prioritize students and give them the education they need to 
serve as our future leaders. Thank you for joining me in continuing to urge folks to 
adhere to the guidelines and continue to look out for one another so that we can get 
through this. He closed with extending his thanks to Montana students, faculty, and staff 
for their hard work and dedication. Discussion followed. 

Remarks by Superintendent Arntzen 

Superintendent Elsie Arntzen provided an update and overview of K-12 school 
reopening efforts across Montana. She spoke to the continued strong partnership 
between K-12 and postsecondary education. She noted the upcoming College 
Application Week, in partnership with OCHE this fall and discussed recent efforts 
associated with the ACT test. She spoke in support of local control related to the 
Bitterroot Valley Community College proposal and allow this to be a decision for that 
community. She discussed the impacts on everyone caused by the pandemic and 
expressed thanks to Governor Bullock for the flexibilities he and his office have provided 
to date for K-12 education. She noted efforts at the federal level, specifically the waiver 
Montana has received from the Department of Agriculture enabling OPI to help feed 
children of ages 0-18 breakfast and lunch across Montana. She spoke to efforts and 
flexibilities associated with teacher licensure and accreditation. She noted the $900 
million grant received to help focus on mental health and discussed the importance of 
mental health for students and teachers. Discussion followed. 

Budget, Administration and Audit Committee 
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CONSENT 
Staff Items: 

a. Labor Agreement; OCHE/MUS ITEM 190-101-R0920 
b. Staff Item; UM-Western ITEM 190-1600-R0920 
c. Staff Item; MSU-Billings ITEM 190-2700-R0920 
d. Staff Item; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1000-R0920 
e. Request for Approval of University/System/Employee Equity Interest and/or 

Business Participation Under MUSP 407 – Kunze; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2006-
R0920 | Attachment #1 

f. Request for Approval of University/System/Employee Equity Interest and/or 
Business Participation Under MUSP 407 – LaMeres; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-
2007-R0920 | Attachment #1 

g. Request for Approval of University/System/Employee Equity Interest and/or 
Business Participation Under MUSP 407 – Wiedenheft; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-
2008-R0920 | Attachment #1 

Emeriti Faculty: 

h. LaBonty; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1009-R0920 
i. Fisher; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2009-R0920 
j. Smith; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2010-R0920 
k. Wyckoff; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2011-R0920 
l. Kramer; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2013-R0920 
m. Kemmerer; MSU-Billings ITEM 190-2701-R0920 

Facility Items: 

n. Request for Authorization to Remodel Liberal Arts (Eck Hall) North Classrooms & 
East Restrooms; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1010-R0920 | Attachment #1 

o. Request for Authorization to Remodel the Research Storage Building at Flathead 
Lake Biological Station; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1011-R0920 | Attachment #1 

p. Request for Authorization to Remodel Music 011-218 and Practice Rooms; UM-
Missoula ITEM 190-1012-R0920 | Attachment #1 

q. Request for Authorization to Construct Combined Heat and Power Plant; UM-
Missoula ITEM 190-1013-R0920 | Attachment #1 

Other 
r. Request for Approval to Revise BOR Policy 940.2 - Application Fee; OCHE/MUS 

ITEM 190-104-R0920 | Attachment #1 
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s. Request for Approval to Revised BOR Policy 1202.1 – Athletics; OCHE/MUS 
ITEM 190-102-R0920 | Attachment #1 

t. Request for Authorization for Montana Technological University to Grant an 
Easement to the City-County of Butte Silver Bow, Montana; Montana Tech ITEM 
190-1502-R0920 | Attachment #1 | Attachment #2 | Attachment #3 

ACTION 
a. FY 2021 Operating Budgets; OCHE/MUS ITEM 190-103-R0920 | Attachment #1 

Deputy Commissioner Tyler Trevor presented this request for approval of an all funds 
operating budget for the institutions and agencies of the Montana University System for 
the fiscal year commencing July 1, 2020, as submitted by each of the units, 
recommended by the Commissioner of Higher Education, and summarized in the 
system and campus budget schedules. He noted that approval of these operating 
budget is required by §17-7-138(2), MCA, which states: “The expenditure of money 
appropriated in the general appropriations act to the Board of Regents, on behalf of the 
university system units, as defined in §17-7-102, MCA, is contingent upon approval of a 
comprehensive operating budget by October 1 of each fiscal year.” The approving 
authority for the university system is defined by §17-7-102(3)(f), MCA, to be the Board 
of Regents of Higher Education or its designated representative. This year’s operating 
budget also includes approval of the distribution of all CARES Act funding received by 
the MUS. Deputy Commissioner Trevor provided a review and summary of system level 
all funds which include auxiliary, plant funds, community college, loans & endowments, 
tribal college assistance, and OCHE for a total of $1.5 million. Discussion followed. 

Shauna Lyons, MUS Budget Analyst, provided an overview of the funding received 
through the CARES Act. She detailed the breakout of funds by campus noting that the 
majority of funds stemming from the Higher Education Emergency Relief (HEER) Act. 
She noted that 50% of those funds were required to go to the students. She discussed 
the remaining funds received through the Governor’s office via the COVID Relief Fund 
(CRF). She explained that these funds are intended to reimburse expenditures related 
to COVID-19 mitigation. She provided an overview of CARES funding related to FY21 
noting that campuses will draw down on the remainder of funds available to them. She 
explained additional funding received for FY21 through the Strengthening 
Institutions/Minority Serving, through the Governor’s Emergency Education Relief 
(GEER), and through the COVID Relief Fund (CRF). Discussion followed. 

b. Request for Authorization to Issue Facilities Revenue Bonds; MSU – Bozeman 
ITEM 190-2012-R0920 | Attachment #1 | Attachment #2 

Deputy Commissioner Trevor presented this request, consistent with MCA-20-25-402, 
borrowing by the Regents, that the Board of Regents of the Montana University System 
authorizes the adoption of a Resolution to issue a new series of facilities improvement 
revenue bonds for Montana State University and authorizes Montana State University 
and the Commissioner of Higher Education to proceed with the issuance of these bonds 
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resulting in construction proceeds not to exceed $22 million for the MSU Student 
Wellness Center project. Discussion followed. 

c. Request for Authorization to Adopt “Tilleman Field” as the Formal name of the 
New Football Field on MSU-Northern’s Campus; MSU-Northern ITEM 190-2801-
R0920 | Attachment #1 | Attachment #2 

Chancellor Kegel presented this request, in accordance with BOR policy 1004.1, MSU 
Northern requests authorization from the Montana Board of Regents to adopt the name 
Tilleman Field for the new football field built on MSU Northern’s campus. He noted that 
in September of 2019, the Tilleman family, owners of the Tilleman Motor Company and 
GMC dealership in Havre, made a lead gift to kick off the public phase of the fundraising 
campaign for the new Northern Lights football field and stadium project. Mike Tilleman, 
a former NFL football player, was also instrumental in starting Northern’s football 
program twenty years ago, as well as founding the Northern Lights Athletic Scholarship 
Foundation (NLASF), which has contributed significantly to MSU Northern Athletics over 
the last 20 years. Through the NLASF, Mike hosts a celebrity pheasant hunt called 
Legends for Lights, which brings former NFL players to Havre every fall. All money 
raised is donated by NLASF to the MSU Northern athletic program and provides vital 
funding for scholarships and staffing needs. The naming process has been collaborative 
and included input from both the campus community and the public. Multiple 
opportunities and methods to provide feedback and discuss the formal name have been 
provided. 

INFORMATION 

a. Budget, Administration, & Audit Committee Workplan and Calendar 

Deputy Commissioner Trevor presented the Budget, Administration & Audit Committee 
workplan noting the priority areas targeted for FY21 to include budget stabilization, MUS 
strategic initiatives, Legislative tracking, and2023 biennial revenue. 

b. Proposed Revisions to BOR Policy 940.1 – Residency Policy | Attachment #1 

Acting Chief Legal Counsel Helen Thipgen presented the informational request for 
proposed revisions to BOR Policy 940.1 – Residency Policy. The proposed revisions 
clarify that a service member and the service member’s spouse and dependent children 
may retain in-state status if the service member is transferred on military orders to 
another state. To retain in-state status under this revision, the service member, spouse, 
or dependent children must be enrolled prior to the service member’s transfer and 
remain continuously enrolled on campus. In-state status is not residency but allows an 
individual who is classified as “in-state” under the exceptions in the residency policy to 
receive tuition rates available only to residents. The revisions do not limit an individual’s 
ability to establish residency as provided in BOR 940.1. Further, the revisions would 
support active-duty service members and their families if the service member is 
transferred by the military out of Montana. 
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c. Proposed Revisions to BOR Policy 203.5.2 – Appeals | Attachment #1 

Acting Chief Legal Counsel Helen Thigpen presented the informational request for 
proposed revisions to BOR Policy 203.5.2 – Appeals Policy. The Board’s appeal policy 
is set forth in 203.5.2 and outlines the procedures by which a party may appeal a 
campus decision to the Commissioner and, subsequently, to the Board. The proposed 
revisions, as shown in the attached document, would revise the appeal policy to: 1. 
Provide that appeals may be made directly from an affiliate campus to the 
Commissioner; 2. Clarify that a final campus decision may be issued by the campus 
president/chancellor or their designee; 3. Provide that the Board’s standard of review is 
the “arbitrary and capricious” standard -- the same as the Commissioner’s standard of 
review; and 4. Clarify that the Board may accept an appeal without a full or partial 
hearing (paper appeal) if it accepts an appeal for review. The current appeal policy 
provides that “Decisions of a campus chancellor are appealable to the university 
president.” The remaining changes are for readability and organizational purposes and 
do not change the substance of the policy. Discussion followed. 

Academic, Research and Student Affairs Committee 

ACTION 

a. Request to Plan Proposals Executive Summary │ Supporting Documentation | New 
Program Tracking 

Provost Bob Mokwa of MSU presented the request to plan proposals for a Master’s 
Degree in Materials Science; Master of Arts Degree in Professional Studies; and a 
Physics Bachelor of Science Degree – Astronomy and Astrophysics Option. 

Interim Provost Reed Humphrey of UM presented the request to plan proposals for a 
Ph.D. in Computer Science; C.A.S. and Certificate in Brewing Science; a Human 
Physiology Option in the Integrative Physiology B.S.; a Ph.D. in Integrative Physiology 
and Rehabilitation Sciences; request to establish Montana Repertory Theatre as a 
Center; request for Skaggs Center for Telehealth and Precision Medicine; and a 
Certificate in General Studies. Discussion followed. 

Provost Steve Gammon of MT Tech presented the request to plan proposal for a M.S. 
in Geological Engineering. 

Acting Dean Sandy Bauman of Helena College-UM presented the request to plan 
proposal for a C.A.S. in Fire & Emergency Services and A.S. in Fire & Emergency 
Services. 

b. Level II Items Executive Summary | Supporting Documentation 

Deputy Commissioner Tessman spoke to the process related to these submissions. 
Individual campuses spoke their requests individually, including MSU Bozeman’s 
request to establish the Osher Lifelong Learning Institute, which Provost Mokwa 
discussed. 
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INFORMATION 

a. Annual eLearning Update | 2020 eLearning Report 

Mr. Joe Thiel, Director of Academic Policy & Research, noted this report comes forward 
each September as an update on the number of online programs across Montana. 
Discussion followed. Alongside Mr. Thiel, Maricel Lawrence, Executive Director of 
UMOnline and Sarah Kloewer, Associate Dean of Instruction and eLearning at MCC 
provided a presentation regarding online learning in Montana, noting the components 
required to develop a high-quality online course/program. They discussed the 
instructional design, collaboration and need for dedicated staff as they relate to online 
course development. Discussion followed. 

b. Annual College Access Update GEAR UP Handout | METS Handout #1 | METS 
Handout #2 

Mr. Travis Anderson, Director of Gear Up and Jeannie Origbo, Director of Montana 
Education Talent Search, provided an update on college access. They discussed first-
year service partnerships, online student learning and mentoring, online professional 
development and provided an ACT test update. They further discussed social media 
engagement, COVID-19 responsive programming and the College Access arc of events 
which includes Gear Up week, College Application Week, FAFSA completion month, 
First Generation Day, TRIO Day, and College Signing week. 

c. AIMA Update 

Angela McLean, Director of American Indian/Minority Achievement (AIMA) and K-12 
Partnerships, provided an update on AIMA. She briefly recapped the AIMA 
recommendations adopted by the Board in 2017, specifically the common professional 
development for all faculty and staff. She noted that close to 40% of all MUS employees 
have completed the Indian Education for All for One MUS course. She summarized the 
MUS Tribal Relations Reports for 2020 noting an emphasis on partnerships with Tribal 
Colleges, Tribal Health, Montana Tribal Historic Preservation Officers, and DOE-NSNTI 
(Native Serving Non-Tribal Institutions). She noted updated events including Native 
American Heritage Day scheduled on September 25, 2020 and corresponding campus-
based activities that are planned. Director McLean indicated that a report with 
information regarding enrollment, retention, and completion updates would come 
forward at the November BOR meeting. She extended thanks and appreciation for the 
continued work of the AIMA council members. Discussion followed. 

d. Proposed Changes to BOR Policy 221 – Authorization to Operate 
Postsecondary Institution in the State of Montana; OCHE/MUS Proposed Policy 
Changes | Attachment #1 

Joe Thiel, Director of Academic Policy & Research, presented the informational request 
for proposed revisions to BOR Policy 221 – Authorization to Operate Postsecondary 
Institution in the State of Montana. He noted that the proposed changes to Policy 221 
first clarify the route by which students can bring forward ‘program integrity’ complaints 
to the board for review, as required by the US Department of Education act. Previous 
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M O N T A N A  U N I V E R S I T Y  S Y S T E M  

policy was unclear as to the route students at Montana’s community colleges should 
follow. The second change to policy 221 creates an institutional appeals process for 
Montana institutions joining the State Authorization Reciprocity Agreement (or SARA). 
This agreement helps institutions offering distance education to meet state regulatory 
requirements and enroll students from SARA participating states. The institution 
appeals process is a new requirement under SARA rules. 

e. MUS Academic Priorities for AY 2020-2021 Executive Summary | Campus 
Academic Planning and Priorities Statements 

Deputy Commissioner Tessman explained that this item is part of the new academic 
program approval process to help provide the board a tool to view campus academic 
program planning and specifically how new program proposals are identified, how they 
fit in with each institution’s academic strategy, and how the institution establishes 
academic priorities. 

f. Academic, Research, and Student Affairs Committee Workplan 

Deputy Commissioner Tessman presented the draft work plan for the ARSA Committee 
for AY 2020-2021 noting the priorities of COVID-19 strategy, resident student access, 
student success (retention, persistence, completion), research and innovation, 
academic program strategy, American Indian & Minority Achievement (AIMA) and 
“Horizon Initiatives”. 

g. Level I Memorandum (April, May, June, July) 

Deputy Commissioner Tessman spoke to the process related to these submissions. 

Public Comment* 
* This meeting is open to the public electronically. Anyone wishing to provide public comment is 
encouraged to do so either by dialing 1-346-248-7799 or 1-669-900-9128 and entering the 
Meeting ID. Upon dialing in, press “*9 to” “raise their hand”. The host will lower hands in order 
and unmute the phone line to ask the individual their full name and allow them to give public 
comment. Public comment is also available at your local campus, please contact your local 
campus CEO Office for more details. Comments can also be submitted in writing, via email, 
to aunsworth@montana.edu. Comments sent will be shared with the Board Members and 
included as part of the official public record. 

Candy Lubansky, Advisory Council Chair at Bitterroot College, spoke in support of the 
development of BVCC district. 
Sue Smith, Advisory Council Trustee Elect, spoke in support of the development of 
BVCC district. 
John Davenport spoke in support of the development of BVCC district. 

Committee Reports & Action 
• Budget, Administration and Audit Committee 

CONSENT 
Staff Items: 

a. Labor Agreement; OCHE/MUS ITEM 190-101-R0920 
12 
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M O N T A N A  U N I V E R S I T Y  S Y S T E M  

b. Staff Item; UM-Western ITEM 190-1600-R0920 
c. Staff Item; MSU-Billings ITEM 190-2700-R0920 
d. Staff Item; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1000-R0920 
e. Request for Approval of University/System/Employee Equity Interest and/or 

Business Participation Under MUSP 407 – Kunze; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2006-
R0920 | Attachment #1 

f. Request for Approval of University/System/Employee Equity Interest and/or 
Business Participation Under MUSP 407 – LaMeres; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-
2007-R0920 | Attachment #1 

g. Request for Approval of University/System/Employee Equity Interest and/or 
Business Participation Under MUSP 407 – Wiedenheft; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-
2008-R0920 | Attachment #1 

Emeriti Faculty: 

h. LaBonty; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1009-R0920 
i. Fisher; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2009-R0920 
j. Smith; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2010-R0920 
k. Wyckoff; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2011-R0920 
l. Kramer; MSU-Bozeman ITEM 190-2013-R0920 
m. Kemmerer; MSU-Billings ITEM 190-2701-R0920 

Facility Items: 

n. Request for Authorization to Remodel Liberal Arts (Eck Hall) North Classrooms & 
East Restrooms; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1010-R0920 | Attachment #1 

o. Request for Authorization to Remodel the Research Storage Building at Flathead 
Lake Biological Station; UM-Missoula ITEM 190-1011-R0920 | Attachment #1 

p. Request for Authorization to Remodel Music 011-218 and Practice Rooms; UM-
Missoula ITEM 190-1012-R0920 | Attachment #1 

q. Request for Authorization to Construct Combined Heat and Power Plant; UM-
Missoula ITEM 190-1013-R0920 | Attachment #1 

Other: 
r. Request for Approval to Revise BOR Policy 940.2 - Application Fee; OCHE/MUS 

ITEM 190-104-R0920 | Attachment #1 

s. Request for Approval to Revised BOR Policy 1202.1 – Athletics; OCHE/MUS 
ITEM 190-102-R0920 | Attachment #1 

t. Request for Authorization for Montana Technological University to Grant an 
Easement to the City-County of Butte Silver Bow, Montana; Montana Tech ITEM 
190-1502-R0920 | Attachment #1 | Attachment #2 | Attachment #3 
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M O N T A N A  U N I V E R S I T Y  S Y S T E M  

A motion for approval of consent items a. – t. was made by Regent Dombrouski; motion 
passed (7-0). 

ACTION 
a. FY 2021 Operating Budgets; OCHE/MUS ITEM 190-103-R0920 | Attachment #1 

A motion for approval of action item a. ITEM 190-103-R0920 was made by Regent 
Dombrouski; motion passed (7-0). 

b. Request for Authorization to Issue Facilities Revenue Bonds; MSU – Bozeman 
ITEM 190-2012-R0920 | Attachment #1 | Attachment #2 

A motion for approval of action item b. Item 190-2012-R020 was made by Regent 
Sheehy; Regent Nystuen chose to recuse himself from the vote; motion passed (6-0). 

c. Request for Authorization to Adopt “Tilleman Field” as the Formal name of the 
New Football Field on MSU-Northern’s Campus; MSU-Northern ITEM 190-2801-
R0920 | Attachment #1 

A motion for approval of action item c. Item 190-2801-R0920 was made by Regent 
Tuss, discussion followed, motion passed (7-0). 

• Two-Year and Community College Committee 

None. 
• Academic, Research and Student Affairs Committee 

ACTION 

a. Request to Plan Proposals Executive Summary │ Supporting Documentation | New 
Program Tracking 

A motion for approval of action item a. Request to Plan Proposals was made by Regent 
Nystuen; motion passed (7-0). 

Level II Items Executive Summary | Supporting Documentation 

A motion for approval of action item b. Level II items was made by Regent Tuss; motion 
passed (7-0). 

• Student Appeal #1 

Chair Lozar explained the process related to the student appeal. The request to hear 
the appeal is denied and the Commissioner’s decision is upheld. 

• Student Appeal #2 

Chair Lozar explained the process related to the student appeal. Regent Sheehy made 
a motion to hear Student Appeal #2; motion failed (2-5) and the Commissioner’s 
decision is upheld. 
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M O N T A N A  U N I V E R S I T Y  S Y S T E M  

Chair Lozar convened an executive session. He determined that the matters of 
discussion relate to matters of individual privacy and that the demands of individual 
privacy outweigh the merits of public disclosure. 

Executive Session 
• UM Regents Professor Nomination 
• Litigation Update 

Meeting Adjourned at 6:00pm 

Approved by the Board of Regents on 

__________________________     _______________________________ 
Date Date 

___________________________ ________________________________ 
Clayton T. Christian Casey Lozar 
Commissioner of Higher Education Chair, Board of Regents 

11/19/2020 11/19/2020

and Secretary to the Board of Regents 
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APPENDIX A 
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From: Rick and Candy Lubansky 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Written Public Comment 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 9:15:59 AM 
Attachments: BVCC-LetOfSup-BCAC.pdf 

Amy, 

Please find attached a copy of the letter of support from the Bitterroot College UM Advisory Council 
in support of the Bitterroot Valley Community College. 

Candy Lubansky, BCAC Chair 



ROO 
E 

UNIVERSITY OF MONTANASeptember 16, 2020 

Casey Lozar, Chair 
Montana Board ofRegents 
PO Box 20320I 
Helena, MT 59620-3201 

Dear Chair Lozar, 

Bitterroot College UM Advisory Council Leadership writes this letter in support of the organization of the 
Bitterroot Valley Community College. After multiple years ofbudget reductions banked against expense 
increases, Bitterroot College UM is no longer fiscally viable. In order to continue operations in pursuit of 
the Board ofRegents comprehensive two-year education mission/vision, Bitterroot College UM requires 
a new organizational structure which results in sufficient funding to accomplish its purpose. 

Per Board of Regents directive, Bitterroot College UM is tasked with providing transfer education, 

workforce development, developmental & adult basic education, lifelong learning, and community 

development for Ravalli County. Unfortunately, the College is not adequately funded for this task. 

Bitterroot College UM, with a service region ofover 43,000 residents, has just three fulltime employees 

and no permanent faculty lines. For FY2021 , the College is leveraging $40,000 in external one-time-only 

funding to maintain base operations; this funding will not be available for FY2022. Bitterroot College 

UM operates on the thinnest ofmargins, with just $496,000 in direct General Fund base allocation 

support from the UM. lo terms ofstate funding, when combining direct and indirect support (liberally 

estimated. to equal direct support) from UM, Bitterroot College UM receives about $29 per county 

resident for college-credit operations. For Helena College UM, state support equals approximately 

$79/county resident; for Great Falls College MSU, state support equals approximately $94/county 

resident. It is not surprising Bitterroot College UM struggles financially to meet the Board ofRegents 
mission/vision in Ravalli County. 

Bitterroot College is extended beyond its capacity. Bitterroot College does not have the resources and 

staffi~g to continue its current level ofprogramming and services after FY2021 ifthere is not promise of 

transition to a community college governance and funding structure. The Bitterroot College UM Advisory 

Council strongly endorses the organization ofBitterroot Valley Community College to ensure that the 

residents ofRavalli County have local access to a campus able to pursue and achieve the Montana Board 

ofRegents comprehensive two-year education mission/vision. 

Sincerely, 

Candy Lubansky, Chair, Advisory Council, Bitterroot College UM 

BITTERROOT COLLEGE UM 
103 South 9th Street I Hamilton, MT 59840 

406.375-0100 I FAX 406.375-0200 I www.umt.edu/bc 

www.umt.edu/bc


 

    

From: Gren, Eric 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Written comment for today"s Board of Regents meeting 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 1:54:30 PM 

My name is Eric and I currently teach the college biology courses at Bitterroot College. Since joining 
the team here at Bitterroot College, I have been blown away by the level of dedication I've seen in 
our students and the strong support of our local community for our campus. Many of my students 
are juggling child care, multiple jobs, and tight finances that would put college out of reach if they 
did not have access to the classes we offer here locally. Local employers I've spoken to have told he 
how helpful it has been to have a school that can be responsive to the specific needs of the local 
economy. I've taught at a number of other schools and I've never been so keenly aware of the 
critical service educators like myself are providing to a community as I do here at Bitterroot College. 
Our school is such an essential resource to our local students and to the larger Bitterroot community 
and it's critical that we are allowed the financial resources and academic authority ensure our 
continued viability going forward. I encourage the Board of Regents to support the organization of 
the BVCC. 

Respectfully, 

Eric Gren (BC Biology Instructor) 

Eric Gren, PhD | Biology Instructor | Bitterroot College-University of Montana 

103 South 9th Street, Hamilton, MT  59840 

www.umt.edu\bc  | eric.gren@umontana.edu 

mailto:eric.gren@umontana.edu
www.umt.edu\bc


 

From: Michelle McConnaha 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Yes 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 10:08:18 AM 

Yes, Please establish Bitterroot College as an independent community college in the Bitterroot 
Valley. 

Michelle McConnaha 
Corvallis resident 



Corvallis School District #1 1151 Eastsidc Highway 
Con·allis, l\1T 59828 

RECEIVED 
September 8, 2020 SEP 1 7 2020 
Casey lozar, Chair 
Montana Board o f Regents 

Montana University System 

PO Box 203201 
Helena, MT 59620-3201 

Dear Chair lozar, 

The Corvallis School District Board ofTrustees submits this letter to the Montana Board of Regents in 

support of the organization of the Bitterroot Valley Community College District. While Corvallis School 

District enjoys a positive relationship with the existing Bitterroot College UM, the District's interactions 

with Bitterroot College, beyond Dual Credit, are nominal as the College does not have the staffing and 

programming needed to sustain meaningful collaboration. With the establishment of Bitterroot Valley 

Community College, the students, parents, and residents of Corvallis School District would expect to gain 

a committed and present partner in the development and delivery of locally available postsecondary 

pathways, especially with respect to career and technical education opportunities. 

A locally controlled community college would focus on the needs of local residents and businesses, 

marshalling the resources and expertise needed to train local individuals for local jobs. Corvallis School 

District students could explore and experience local trades, technical, and career pathways in middle 

and high school via programming partnerships with the new community college, and then as high school 

graduates be ready to locally train for local jobs at Bitterroot Valley Community College. Workforce and 

transfer education would be affordable, accessible, responsive, reliable, and robust under a locally 

controlled community college. 

The Corvallis School District Board of Trustees appreciates the possibilities and promise of Bitterroot 

Valley Community College. A true community college in Ravalli County would significantly enhance the 

opportunities available to Corvallis School District students and graduates, as well as to their parents 

and fellow community members. A community college in Ravalli County would change lives. The 

Corvallis School Board strongly recommends the organization of the Bitterroot Valley Community 

College District to the Board of Regents. 

Sincerely, 

l2tikccc----V. J/1 --2-2 
Becky Anderson, Board Chair 

Corvallis School District 

Tonia Bloom, Shawn BoeIman, Jennifer Channer, Todd Wyche, Dan Wolsky, Mark Fournier 

Primary School: (406) 961 -3261 Middle School: (406) 961-3007 High School: (406) 961-3201 
District Office: ( 406) 961-4211 CorvallisSchools.org Fax Number: (406) 961-5144 

https://CorvallisSchools.org


 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

From: John Schneeberger 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: September BOR Public Comment 
Date: Thursday, September 17, 2020 5:46:16 PM 

Dear Board of Regents, 

I am commenting as a private citizen but I have worked with the Bitterroot College-UM for more 
than 10 years. I work for the Ravalli County Economic Development Authority (RCEDA) and started a 
program of continuing education business classes. The Bitterroot was a classic underserved 
community in regard to technical assistance for small business. For years Missoula-based EDOs 
would offer a course in the Bitterroot, such as NexLevel, and would frequently have to cancel the 
class for lack of signups.  We at RCEDA decided that the problem was the time commitment. Many 
small businesses in Ravalli County were not willing to devote six weeks to a class in 
entrepreneurship. We started a program in 2010 offering one-day classes on such standard business 
planning topics as financial management, marketing, HR, etc.  We also customized technology 
classes such as QuickBooks and Microsoft Suite applications into much shorter formats, specifically 

focused on the immediate needs of the small proprietor. To date this program has provided training 
for more than 2,000 business people. This success is the result of collaboration with the open-
minded and innovative leadership at the Bitterroot College. This partnership created a reliable, 
recurring source of business training where none existed before. I am very concerned about the 
sustainability of Bitterroot College with its uncertain source of funding. I am also very concerned 
about losing access to what has become a local institution. The staff at Bitterroot College truly have 
an entrepreneurial spirit in their willingness to scrounge for resources and try to say “yes” when it 
will benefit the people of Ravalli County. Please support the creation of a community college district 
in the Bitterroot Valley. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

John Schneeberger 
PO Box 893 
Hamilton, MT 59840 
406-370-3230 



From: Dixie Stark 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Last letter of support for Bitterroot Community College 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 9:59:07 AM 
Attachments: Hamilton Schools support letter.pdf 

Amy, Here is the letter of support from the Hamilton School District. This one makes 20 total. 

Dixie Stark 



tta'iniir-on PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
September 2, 2020 Hamilton ',(hool D1~tri.:t #3 • 217 Daly :\\enue • Hamilton, ~lontana 59840-2827 

Casey Lozar, Chair 
Montana Board of Regents 
PO Box 203201 
Helena, MT 59620-3201 

Dear Chair Lozar, 

The Hamilton School District Board of Trustees writes this letter in support of the organization of the 

Bitterroot Valley Community College District. The Hamilton School District is aware of the challenges the 

current Bitterroot College University of Montana faces under its present governance and funding 

structure. Having a local college that Hamilton Schools can rely on as a vibrant and dynamic partner in 

the education of our community's children, parents, and residents is an exciting prospect. Transitioning 

Bitterroot College UM to a locally controlled, permanent community college allows this prospect to 

become a reality_ 

The Hamilton School District has enjoyed a strong relationship with Bitterroot College UM since its 

- inception as Bitterroot College Program in 2009. Over the years Hamilton School District has partnered 

with Bitterroot College on a Welding CAS, Dual Credit courses, and Certified Nurse Aide student 

placement. Since 2015, Hamilton School District has housed Bitterroot College in the District's old 

middle school. Since 2018, Hamilton School District has contracted with Bitterroot College to deliver its 

adult education programming and provide the HiSET. Hamilton School District understands that these 

present partnerships are in danger and that future partnerships are in question if Bitterroot College is 

not able to secure adequate and reliable funding to continue present operations and to plan for future 

programming. 

Establishing Bitterroot Valley Community College would provide our local college with access to the 

resources and authority its needs to become a permanent and reliable actor in our community. And, 

critically for Hamilton School District, the new locally controlled college would become a dependable 

partner in building locally available postsecondary education pathways, particularly career and technical 

pathways, for the district's students, parents, employees, and residents. 

The Hamilton School District Board of Trustees strongly endorses the organization of the Bitterroot 

Valley Community College District. 

Sin~ 

Patrick Hanley, Board Chair 

Hamilton School District 

Heidi Apedaile, Drew Blankenbaker, Tim Campbell, Jeni Seifert, Rebekah Stamp, Seth Gale Wyrick 

OFFICE OF THE 
SUPERINTENDENT 

217 DALY AVENUE 
P: 406.363.2280 
F: 406.363.1843 

HAMILTON 
HIGH SCHOOL 
327 FAIRGROUNDS ROAD 

P: 406.375.6060 
F: 406.375.6076 

HAMILTON 
MIDDLE SCHOOL 

209 Sou1'11 5TH STREET 
P: 406.363.2121 
F: 406.363.7032 

DALY ELEMENTARY 
SCHOOL 

208 DALY AVENUE 
P: 406.363.2122 
F: 406.363.6494 

WASHINGTON PRIMARY 
SCHOOL 

225 NORTH 51'11 STREET 
P: 406.363.2144 
F: 406.363.7420 

I 



From: Dixie Stark 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Letters of Support from RCWA 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 7:36:03 AM 
Attachments: BVCC-LetOfSup-BCFaculty.pdf 

BVCC-LetOfSup-CorSD.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-BBIA.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-BCStaff.pdf 

Dear Amy Unsworth, 

Attached please find 19 letters of support from the Ravalli County Workforce Alliance 
(RCWA) in support of organizing a community college district in Ravalli County. I will have 
to send them separately because they are too big to come all together. Here are the first 4. 

Dixie Stark 
406 381 2434 



 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

Dear Chair Lozar: 

As current faculty of Bitterroot College, we write to express our enthusiastic 
support for the Bitterroot Valley Community College Initiative. 

A locally controlled, fully-funded community college can provide opportunities for 
Ravalli County residents to affordably achieve their academic and workforce 
development goals. The current educational model for Bitterroot College is not 
sustainable or able to grow. We believe the best way to serve the needs of our 
community is to establish a community college district. 

Best regards, 

Bitterroot College 
Faculty 

Robert D. Walsh, Ph.D. 
James F Striebel 

Matthew Kaler 

Jennifer Johnson 

Daniele Vickers 

Susan Penfield 

Jamie Ogden 

Jaime Middleton 

Valerie Aerni 

Eric Gren, Ph.D. 

Lee R. Oly 
Lee R. Oly 

Doug McConnaha 
Doug McConnaha 

Bruce Bradford 
Bruce Bradford 

George Furniss









From: Dixie Stark 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: More letters from RCWA for Bitterroot College 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 7:40:25 AM 
Attachments: BVCC-LetOfSup-HRC.pdf 

BVCC-LetOfSup-HamCty.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-DarbySD.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-LitBit.pdf 

Amy, these letters are written public comment. Here are the next 4. 

Dixie Stark 













From: Dixie Stark 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: More letters from RCWA 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 7:44:31 AM 
Attachments: BVCC-LetOfSup-LoneRockSD.pdf 

BVCC-LetOfSup-RavHeadStart.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-MDMH.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-PaperClip.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-RavCtyComm.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-RCEDA.pdf 

Dear Amy, 

I am so sorry this is turning into so many emails. There are 19 letters all together. Here are 
another six. 

Dixie Stark 

















 

From: Dixie Stark 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Letters of Support from RCWA 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 7:53:13 AM 
Attachments: BVCC-LetOfSup-VictorSD.pdf 

BVCC-LetOfSup-SteviSD.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-WestMTMentalHlth.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-ThomasFred.pdf 
BVCC-LetOfSup-SAFE.pdf 

Amy, 

Here is the last batch of five letters. There is one more letter coming when I get to the office. 
Thank you so much. I think that for public comment you might need to know I live at Darby 
and I serve as the Executive Director of Literacy Bitterroot, a non profit organization that 
serves the Bitterroot Valley. 

Dixie Stark 









 
 

             
 

 

 
                           

 
 

           

 

 

 

 

 

    

  

 

  

   

  

    

 

   

 

 

  

   

 

 

 

 

  

 
 

 
 

 

M E N T A L H E A L T H C E N T E R 

Casey Lozar July 29, 2020 

Board of Regents 

Dear Regent Lozar: 

I am submitting this letter to communicate my support of the efforts by Ravalli County residents 

to create a new community college in the Bitterroot Valley.  Western Montana Mental Health 

Center operates a comprehensive continuum of behavioral health services in Ravalli County and 

has more than 50 employees who, with their families, are residents of the Bitterroot Valley.  

A locally controlled, two-year college will provide accessible and affordable courses tailored to 

meet the specific needs of our current businesses and industry as well as help to grow new 

trades and attract new businesses. A local community college will contribute to the success of 

my company by training and educating our local workforce to meet both present and future 

staffing demands. We would work collaboratively and continuously to support the efforts and 

success of a local community college knowing that our agency and our community stand to 

benefit greatly. 

Western Montana Mental Health Center wholeheartedly supports the effort to create a 

community college in Ravalli County. We ask that you recommend to the Montana legislature 

that they create a new community college district for Ravalli County. 

Sincerely, 

Levi Anderson, FACHE 
Chief Executive Officer 
Western Montana Mental Health Center 

1321 Wyoming Missoula, MT 59801 • (406) 532.8400 • (406) 356.5213 (fax) 







 

 

 

-- 

From: Valerie Aerni 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: 9/16/2020 Comments for Board of Regents Meeting 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 12:47:41 PM 

Dear Board of Regents, 

I am part of the faculty at the Bitterroot College for the fall semester of 2020. 

I am in support of recommending the Bitterroot College to be recognized as a Community College by the 
Montana Legislature. The transition to a CC would allow the college more flexibility in their offerings, 
including but limited to four year bachelor's programs. 

Thank you for the consideration. 

Valerie Aerni 
ACT 150 Instructor 
Bitterroot College 

Valerie Aerni 
Aspen Leaf Yoga and Wellness LLC 
Hamilton, MT 
406-880-3771 
aspenleafyoga.org 

You are everything you need to be. 

https://aspenleafyoga.org


 
 
 

 

 

 

From: Regent Amy Sexton 
To: Unsworth, Amy 
Subject: Fw: Concerns - BOR meeting 9/16/2020 
Date: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 1:23:18 PM 
Attachments: image003.png 

Hi Amy, 

This was sent to me by a student at Billings, requesting that this be shared with the other 
regents and the commissioner via email. 

Best, 
Amy 

From: Sexton, Amy E <Amy.Sexton@msubillings.edu> 
Sent: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 1:20 PM 
To: Regent Amy Sexton <RegentSexton@montana.edu> 
Subject: FW: Concerns - BOR meeting 9/16/2020 

Sent from Mail for Windows 10 

From: Cunningham, Robin M 
Sent: Wednesday, September 16, 2020 11:41 AM 
To: Sexton, Amy E 
Subject: Concerns - BOR meeting 9/16/2020 

Hello Regent Sexton, 
I was wondering if you could share this with the other regents. 

I would like to say thank you to all faculty, staff and administration across the state as well as to the 
regents and everyone else that has helped with the adjustments that have taken place to adapt to 
our current circumstances that have developed due to Covid-19. 
As a student and representative of students of the MSUB community I would like to bring forth 
multiple issues that have occurred this semester. 
I am bringing up these concerns to you as these issues could also have taken place on other 
campuses in some form or are specifically regarding guidance provided by the BOR to the schools. 
An overall issue that has been noticed is the lack of communication that has occurred so far during 
the 2020 fall semester. 

The Jacket safety kits that were provided to students created much confusion and did not lead 
to any consistent safety measures being implemented by students. Further precautions only 
exist on individual basis. Students have reported some faculty going to large efforts to take 
precautions, specifically cleaning classrooms, whereas other instructors take no measures and 
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have articulated their own confusion to students as well. 
The self-reporting measures that have been described as crucial part of preventative measure 
to stop the spread of Covid-19. There has been little communication about the importance of 
this as well and most students are not aware of any procedures. Information on this has been 
included in documents such as the Back-to Business plan, though only few students have read 
this extensively. There should be a protocol made available to students and stressed that lays 
out basic procedures. This protocol, should be made easily accessible and visible to students. 
The Cares Act communication of requirements, and prerequisites has been very confusing to 
students. The fact that a student must have previously applied to Financial aid creates an 
additional barrier that can be overcome by applying for this but nonetheless creates an 
obstacle as it takes several hours to do so before even filling out the application for the cares 
act. There is little transparency how the money is being distributed. Is this data being 
reported and published somewhere for every university? 
Lastly, communication of the format of classes have been taught have lacked transparency in 
many cases. We have seen issues with this on an individual basis by Faculty. The issue that 
occurred was that classes were listed as “in Person” and students would receive emails the 
day before classes that classes would be held online and in many other cases the students 
were informed that they would be in a hybrid form. Again I would like to stress that this has 
not been an issue with all faculty, but has occurred enough to affect a large percentage of the 
student population. Generally speaking it is reasonable that instructors would like to, or are 
forced to change the way the class is taught because of covid-19, however what occurred in 
these cases is a communication failure that has damaged the reputation of MSUB. There 
should be transparency for students so they know what kind of classes they are signing up to 
enroll in and ultimately pay for. This issue even resulted in students moving out of the MSUB 
residence Halls after realizing after they had moved in and started school that all of their 
classes are actually online. Personally this semester has resulted in me not trusting our 
University anymore because I am not sure if they will disclose information to me that may 
alter my decision of attending school here. 

This being said I would like to say that not all is bad here. I did want to address these issues because I 
believe it is important that they should be addressed in order to serve the students well. 
I hope you are all staying healthy and have a successful meeting today. 

Thank you for your time. 

Best regards, 

Robin Cunningham, 
Vice President 
Associated Students Montana State University Billings 
asmsub_vpres@msubillings.edu 
406.657.2365 
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